Maroon & White

The Quarterly Publication of The Saint Mary's University Alumni Association

SEPTEMBER 1979 VOLUME 33, NO. 1

President's Report—Summer, 1979

by Pat Curran



President Pat Curran has Monsignor Campbell's attention at meeting of executive with Chairman of the Board. Pat O'Neil, Dave Johnson, Bill McNeil listen attentively.

The 1979-80 executive held meetings in May and June before adjourning for the summer, other than for some committee work. We have established the following committees:

Membership: Chairman Rick Butler Education: Chairman Mike Larsen

Annual Dinner: Chairperson Patricia Connolly
Entertainment: Chairman Don Keleher
Maroon and White: Chairman Brian O'Byrne
Constitution: Chairman Kevin Cleary
Recreation and Patricia Connolly
Recreation Bob

Young Alumni Coup: Chairperson Belinda

Gallagher
Golf Tournament: Chairman Granville Kelly

Each committee has been directed to come to our first fall meeting on September 10 with an outline of what it intends to accomplish during the balance of the Association's year. Considering the enthusiasm of the members, I am confident that we will see great results from several of the committees.

The executive had a lively and informative meeting with Monsignor Colin Campbell, the Chairman of the Board overnors, in June. Monsignor Campbell to us of alarming prospects of declining enrollment unless the University quickly plans or its future. He acknowledged the import of the Alumni in helping to maintain the nature of the University

and in encouraging future students to enroll.

In July, Laurie Smith and I had an informal meeting and lunch with Dr. Ken Ozman, the new president of the University. Like Monsignor Campbell, Dr. Ozman obviously recognizes the importance of the Alumni in maintaining the strength, and even the existence, of the University. Dr. Ozman struck me as a person who would be very easy for our Association to work with. He will be attending our September executive meeting and has agreed to monthly meetings with one or more representatives of our Association throughout the year.

At my request, Laurie Smith is setting up a kind of directory system whereby alumnus travelling in Canada, the U.S. or elsewhere will be able to contact Laurie's office and obtain the names and addresses of some (active) alumni in the areas where he will be travelling. Some of our recent graduates have been able to obtain jobs with the assistance of alumni in various parts of Canada.

We have had some discussions about publicizing more of the accomplishments of our alumni so that St. Mary's can be seen for what it is, an institution that has produced a great many graduates successful in wide ranging fields. If you have any suggestions about how we might go about obtaining the information and providing such publicity, just contact the Alumni office as we would be glad to hear from you.

I hope to see many of you at the golf tournament and even more at the annual alumni dianer which should be a bangup affair.

See you again in the next issue.

Dr. Sun to China

Dr. Mary Sun of the Department of History and the Asian Studies Program has departed to take on the position of Sinologist at the Canadian Embassy in Peking for one or two years.

The Embassy Sinologist is the resource person to the embassy on China.

Dr. Sun has been on the faculty since 1969 and was the originator of the Asian Studies Program.

One of Dr. Sun's responsibilities in China will be to promote and administer Sino-Canadian exchanges.

Dr. Sun will return to Saint Mary's after completion of her one or two year contract.

Art Gallery

Sept. 18 - Oct. 14

8 Contemporary American Composers

Oct. 18 - Nov. 18

Mr. Jacksons Mushrooms

Nov. 24 - Dec. 16

Sunrise Titles and Twills

Art Gallery Hours:

1-7 Tuesday, Wednesday, Thursday1-5 Friday

2-4 Saturday and Sunday CLOSED MONDAYS

DUES-AMNESTY

Alumni can resume active, paid-up membership in the Association on payment of current dues (\$10.00). Payment of dues for past years is not required.

Dues for 1979-80 are now due. Formal billing will not be sent.

O'Donnell-Hennessey Student Center

On Sunday, October 14, at 7:00 in Canadian Martyrs Church, students and alumni will join in a ceremony honoring two devoted and beloved Santamarians.

The Student Center will be named the O'Donnell-Hennessey Student Center as a tribute to Father Michael J. O'Donnell, S.J., and Father John J. Hennessey, S.J., whose service to the university and its students spans a forty year period.

The ceremony will be held on Sunday, October 14. Plans call for alumni and friends to join with the students at Mass in the church at 7:00 p.m. Tribute will be paid to these two priests and teachers by alumni and students.

Alumni are invited to the Mass and ceremonies and to the reception following.

Fathers O'Donnell and Hennessey enjoy the sun in the quadrangle in front of the Student Centre.



The Maroon & White is produced by the Alumni Office for the Saint Mary's University Alumni Association: President, Pat Curran, B.A.'65, B.Ed., LL.B. (Dal)'66.

POSTES CANADA POSTAGE

No. 605 HALIFAX NOVA SCOTIA

Annual Meeting

The Annual meeting of the Alumni Association was held on April 30 in the Student Centre.

Less than fifty members attended the meeting which dealt largely with routine matters. The President, Frank Gervais, was in the chair.

A resolution presented by Heather Harris and Mike Baker, which sought to bar full and part-time employees of the university from representing the Alumni Association on the Board of Governors of the university, was tabled after lengthy debate.

The results of the balloting to name new members to the executive of the association were announced by the chairman of the scrutineers committee, Patricia Lyall. Those elected were:

Pat Curran (B.A.'65, B.Ed.'66, LL.B. (Dal'

Resident Members

Mr. Ed Fitzpatrick Mr. Don Keleher Mr. Brian O'Byrne Mrs. Michelle Sherrard

Non-Resident Members

Mrs. Aileen Carroll Mr. Reg MacDougall

Alumni Representatives Mr. Kevin Cleary

on the Board of Governors Mr. Patrick O'Neill

A vote of thanks to the retiring President, Frank Gervais, was enthusiastically supported.

The complete executive of the Alumni Association is as follows:

Honorary Patron: Most Rev. James Hayes The Honorary President: Dr. Ken Ozman The Moderator: Rev. M.J. O'Donnell, S.J. President: Mr. Patrick Curran

Vice-President: Dr. Patricia Connolly Secretary-Treasurer: Mr. Patrick O'Neill The Immediate Past-President: Mr. Frank Gervais

Alumni Representatives on the Board of Governors:

Mr. Kevin Cleary Dr. M.J. Larsen Mr. Patrick O'Neil Mr. Joseph Power Dr. Robert Ruotolo

Laire ve Si Resident Mambers:

Mr. Rick Butler

Mr. Edward Fitzpatrick

Mr. David Johnson

Mr. Donald Keleher

Mr. Bill McNeil

Mr. Brian O'Byrne Mrs. Michelle Sherrard

Non-Resident Members:

Mr. Brian Donovan Mrs. Aileen Carroll

Mr. Reg MacDougall Mr. Frank McGovern

Subway Alumni

The first of a series of gatherings planned for every three years was held by the "subway alumni" on the weekend of May 18-21 at the university.

The "subway alumni" is a special interest group drawn from graduates of 1974-75-76 who have some common interests, who shared some special experiences at Saint Mary's and who wish to maintain ties with one another and with Saint Mary's.

Donald "Taps" Gallagher, of New York, was the proposer and initiator. He was joined by Brian Donovan of Moncton as co-chairman.

The program included receptions, a softball tournament, tennis matches, a sports nostalgia smoker, a harbour cruise, and a golf tournament.

The highlight of the weekend was a dinner attended by the 75 members and special guests.

The weekend was an unqualified success with attendees from New York, Moncton, Brooklyn, Forest Hills, Lowell, Norristown, St. John's, Revere, Toronto, Fredericton, Shelburne, Schumacker, Saint John, Calgary, Salisbury, Amherst, Boston, and Enfield, as well as from the Metropolitan area.

Original plans called for a different meeting place every three years. The success of the initial gathering has prompted a change of plans so that the next gathering will again be in Halifax.

Among those the alumni office met during the weekend were: Donald (Taps) Gallagher, Brian Donovan, Bob Warner, Mickey Fox, Peter and Joanne Crocilla, Peter Halpin, Mario Lisi, Jack Lucier, Jim Collins, Paul Benson, Bill (Boog) Keenan, Tom Hyland, Rusty White, Ken Seward, Jim Dixon, Brian Cooper, Jim (Wimpy) Rogers, Peter Miller, Charlie Sardo, Mike Baker, Dave (Pudgie) Gray, David (Pipper) Young, Ross (Rosie) MacDonald, Dave White, Terry Hunt, Mark Toffanello, Gord Fumerton, Kevin Connolly, Don McCarthy, Kevin Whilley, Jay Casey, Brian Burgess, David Player, John Gallinaugh, Bill (Keener) Maden, Dennis Byrne, Syd Moore, Dwight Lewis, Roger McDonald, Laurie Smith, Bob Richardson, Kevin McInnis, Terry Woden, Bob (Iron Man) Annand, Paul Lynch, Paul O'Hara, Murray Wilson, Joe Sematovich, John Bishop, Richard Bishop, Bill Doherty, Dave Ralston, Karen Henderson, Paul Keleher, Greg McHugh, John Moir, John Stuart, Brian Landry, Jim and Tanya Moore, Linda Jefferson, Mary Ellen Marino, George Zimmerman, Brenda Pilkington, Dave Randall, Gerry Pitman, Al McRae, Jack Drapeau, Father J.J. Hennessey, Brian and Alana Heaney, Dr. and Mrs. Owen Carrigan, Doug Dawson, Harvey Mills, Doug Wright.

Plans are for a reunion again in 1982 in Halifax.

Any other special interest groups planning events, programs etc.???

Spring Convocation

More than 500 degrees were conferred at convocation exercises on May 7, 1979.

In addition, five honorary degrees were awarded. The Degree of Doctor of Letters was conferred on the Rt. Hon. The Earl of Elgin and Kincardine, D.L., J.P., M.A., L.L.D. and Samuel Delbert Clark, M.A., Ph.D., F.R.S.C. Receiving the Degree of Doctor of Laws were Richard A. Donahoe, Q.C., K.S.G., B.A., L.L.B., Frank H. Sobey, D.C.L. and Joseph Zatzman.

The major student awards presented by the Chancellor, Archbishop Hayes, were:

Governor General's Medal Rodney James Simpson Toronto, Ontario

Arts Medal

Christopher Anthony Mill Village, N.S.

Science Medal

Commerce Medal

Engineering Medal

Education

John Cecil McDow Halifax, N.S.

Rodney James Simpson Toronto, Ontario

Khin Soon Tiong Malaysia

Michael Christopher Derrick, B.A. Bedford, N.S.

Mathew Warren Napier, B.Sc., B.A. Halifax, N.S.

Master of Business Administration, The **Beazley Medal**

Master of Arts in **Education Medal**

James David MacDonald, B.Comm. Halifax, N.S.

Andrew James Clinch, B.A., Aylesford, N.S.

Library Services

Alumni are invited to use the services of the Patrick Power Library for recreational and professional purposes.

Borrowing privileges are available by obtaining an outside borrowers card from the Head of the Circulation department.

Reference services are available to alumni who desire information, assistance in gathering data, research for articles etc.

The library has access to over one hundred data bases made available through CAN/OLE, DIALOG, ORBIT and QL systems. A computerized literature search can provide a list of recent articles, reports or books on almost any topic. Detailed information on these search facilities is available in the library.

Or just come in and read the out-of-town newspapers.

Ron Lewis is Chief Librarian. Chris MacGillvary is Administrative Assistant.

Toronto Alumni Meet

A reception was held at Oakham House on the campus of Ryerson Tech. for Toronto alumni on May 3, 1979.

Laurie Smith, Co-ordinator, was present as was Rick Butler, member of the executive of the Association who was in Toronto on business and Al Keith, newly returned to Saint Mary's.

Attending the reception, among others were: Mike Baker, Dick Frankling, Darryl Spears, Judy Wilkins, Paul Wood, David Gray, Bob and Mary Cameron, Henry Mayer, Tony Ishmael, Ken L. Langille, Murray Stenton, Clem Francis, Fred Vaughan, Joe Theriault, Don Rankin, and Mike

Plans were made for a re-organizational meeting in early summer.

News From Calgary

Reg MacDougall (B.A.'62) watches a video-tape of an earlier game at a post game reception for alumni during the nationals in Calgary. Identifiable alumni are Gerry Lethbridge, Mike Gaudet, Bill MacDonald, Betty MacDonald. Players pictured are Tom Kappos, Kevin Wood, Ross Quackenbush, and Percy Davis.

The Calgary alumni, under the leadership of Reg MacDougall and Jed Hawco, hosted a reception during the C.I.A.U. basketball championships in



Tom Kappos, Gerry Lethbridge, Kevin Woods, Ross Quackenbush, and Re cDougall

Among others present at the reception were: Scott Daley, Jim Darragh, Mike and Susan (Murphy) D'Entremont, Mike Gaudet, Doug Green, Harold Greene, Wayne Gillis, Albert Roach, Louis Roussell, Bob Sloan, Greg Boyle, Bud Garagen, Kavin, Jonese, Tom, Theorem. Bud Garagan, Kevin Joncas, Tom Thomson, Gerry Lethbridge, Des Lewin, John and Joanne Rowe, Bruce Stephen, Greg Watson, Everett Kerr, and Laurie Smith.

In addition to arranging the reception, MacDougall and Hawco provided a first class welcome at the airport and provided video taping service throughout.

New Executive in Ottawa

Thirty alumni from the Ottawa area met in April for a reception and a short meeting at the Skyline Hotel.

Darryl Maxwell (B. Comm. '72) was elected President, replacing Sandi McMullen (B. Comm. '76). Serving on the new executive are Ted Hoganson (B. Comm '62) and Patricia Smith (B.A. '74).

Laurie Smith brought greetings from the university and the alumni office.

Among those present were: Jack McNeil '77, John Murray '68, Ed Hebert '71, Jim Colford '74, Darryl Carter '72, Carole Webber '78, Jack Burke '39, Al Rorai '57, Dan Lamey '74, John Apt '78, Ed Murphy '50, Wendy Coombs '78, David Heinze '78, Pat Crosby '51, Bill Noel '65, Kelly Hanrahan Noel '65, Michael Redmond '74, Carl Dujay '59.

Installation

The Chancellor, Board of Governors, and the Senate extend an invitation to all alumni to attend a special convocation for the installation of Dr. Kenneth Ozmon as President of the University on Friday, October 12, 1979 in the Theatre-Auditorium of the Archbishop McNally Building.

The ceremonies will be preceded by an ecumenical service conducted by the Jesuit community at 2:30 p.m.

Alumni Skating

ALUMNI SKATING—SOMETHING NEW:

Mr. Brian O'Byrne, a newly elected member of the executive, has volunteered to provide skating instruction for the small children of alumni members at the regular sessions on Sundays. Brian will be assisted by several varsity players, past and present.

The instruction will be provided for a portion of the two hours on one third of the rink surface. Parents must accompany children to the rink and, under direction, will be given an opportunity to assist.

During the instructional period regular skating will proceed and continue on the full surface after this period is complete. Regular skating will not be inhibited.

The schedule for alumni skating for 1979-80 is as follows:

MONTH	DATE	DAY	TIME
October	14	Sunday	1-3 p.m.
October	21	Sunday	1-3 p.m.
October	28	Sunday	1-3 p.m.
November	4	Sunday	1-3 p.m.
November	11	Sunday	1-3 p.m.
November	18	Sunday	NO ICE—ST. F.X. VS SMU
November	25	Sunday	1-3 p.m.
December December December December December	2	Sunday	1-3 p.m.
	9	Sunday	1-3 p.m.
	16	Sunday	1-3 p.m.
	23	Sunday	1-3 p.m.
	30	Sunday	1-3 p.m.
January	6	Sunday	NO ICE—ST. F.X. VS SMU
January	13	Sunday	1-3 p.m.
January	20	Sunday	1-3 p.m.
January	27	Sunday	NO ICE—MEMORIAL VS SMU
February February February	3 10 17 24	Sunday Sunday Sunday Sunday	NO ICE—U DE M VS SMU NO ICE—ACADIA VS SMU 1-3 p.m. 1-3 p.m.
March	2	Sunday	1-3 p.m.
March	9	Sunday	1-3 p.m.
March	16	Sunday	1-3 p.m.
March	23	Sunday	1-3 p.m.
March	30	Sunday	1-3 p.m.

*Please Note:

There is a possibility that the games scheduled for November 18 and January 6 may be played at the Metro Centre. Please check with the Arena or Alumni Office around the beginning of November to

Varsity Schedule (September-October) 1:30.p.m. SMU at St. F.X. (Ex) Sunday, Septer Football 6:30 p.m. Alumni at SMU (Ex) Field Hockey Thursday, September 13 2:00 p.m. SMU at Acadia Football Saturday, September 15 SMU at St. F.X. 2:00 p.m. Soccer SMU at St. F.X. 2:00 p.m. Field Hockey 1:00 p.m. SMU at U de M Saturday, September 22 Soccer 2:00 p.m. **UPEI at SMU** Football SMU at U de M 2:00 p.m. Field Hockey AUAA Tournament at U de M Golf 1:00 p.m. SMU at UNB Soccer Sunday, September 23 1:00 p.m. SMU at UNB Field Hockey AUAA Tournament at U de M Golf 11:00 a.m. Saturday, September 29 **MUN at SMU** Field Hockey 2:00 p.m. **UNB at SMU** Football 11:00 a.m. **MUN at SMU** Field Hockey Sunday, September 30 2:00 p.m. Dal at SMU Soccer 4:00 p.m. Dal at SMU Field Hockey Tuesday, October 2 2:00 p.m. **UPEI at SMU** Friday, October 5 Field Hockey **UPEI at SMU** 4:00 p.m. Soccer 1:00 p.m. Mt. A. at SMU Soccer Saturday, October 6 SMU at St. F.X. 2:00 p.m. Football 12:00 p.m. Mt. A. at SMU Sunday, October 7 Field Hockey 4:00 p.m. SMU at Dal Wednesday, October 10 Field Hockey 1:00 p.m. Acadia at SMU Field Hockey Saturday, October 13 SMII at Mt. A. 2:00 p.m. Football :00 p.m Acadia at SMU Soccer 3:00 p.m. St. F.X. at SMU Tuesday, October 16 Field Hockey 2:00 p.m. St. F.X. at SMU Saturday, October 20 Football Track & Field AUAA Tournament at U de M AUAA Tournament at Dal Tennis (M & W) Hockey Tournament at U de M 2:00 p.m. Sunday, October 21 Soccer SMU at Dal Tournament at U de M Hockey 3:00 p.m. SMU at Acadia Field Hockey Tuesday, October 23 3:00 p.m. SMU at Acadia Wednesday, October 24 Soccer 2:00 p.m. Acadia at SMU Saturday, October 27 Football AUAA Playoffs at Home of Eastern Winner Field Hockey **Cross Country** AUAA Championships at Amherst 1:00 p.m. St. F.X. at SMU Sunday, October 28 Field Hockey AUAA Playoffs 8:00 p.m. SMU at Dal Hockey Monday, October 29

Midtown at SMU (Ex)

7:30 p.m.

W Basketball

Wednesday, October 31

World Records for Blind Athletes

Four former Saint Mary's students set new world marks at the Midas Track and Field Invitational meet held during the summer at Beazley field in Dartmouth.

The games provided the first opportunity in this area for competition involving both sighted and the blind.

Paul English (B. Comm. '79) broke the world record for partially sighted participants in the 1500 meters. His time was 4.18 minutes which was only 3 seconds slower than the sighted winner.

Rod Hershey '75 established a new world record for the totally blind in the 1500 meters. In the same race Terry Kelly finished in third place.

Gary Trenholm '76 established a new world record in the 10,000 meters for the totally blind with a time of 39 minutes and 5 seconds.

All are preparing for the world olympics for the blind in Holland next year.

Gary Trenholm is the proprietor of Doctor Piano here in Halifax.

Varsity Teams in Maine

The varsity hockey team will be at Orino, Maine on November 8 and 9 to play the University of Maine Black Bears, a new strength in New England hockey.

The varsity basketball team will play at Maine on November 28.

Alumni in the area are invited to meet the teams, coaches, and alumni representatives during these visits.

Mathematics Competition

In the 39th William Powell Putnam Mathematical Competition involving students from 339 Colleges and Universities in Canada and the United States, the team from St. Mary's placed in the top

The team placed first among Atlantic Canada entrants. It was comprised of Jim Loveys of Gander, John McDow of Stellarton, and Doug O'Hearn of Lower Sackville.

Drama Society Awards

Four major awards were made for the year 1978-79 by the Saint Mary's Dramatic Society.

Dominic Larkin received the Rube Hornstein Cup as outstanding actor.

The Directors award went to Tony Elder.

The Faith Ward Trophy for the most promising performer was won by Ken Storey.

The Father W.A. Stewart Cup for the most significant contribution to the society was awarded to Lawrence DeWolfe.

Administrative Changes

Dr. John Owen, Academic Vice-President completed his service at Saint Mary's on July 31, 1979. He has accepted a position at Oxford.

Father William Stewart, S.J., has been appointed Acting Academic Vice-President for the academic year 1979-80.

Dr. Charles Bigelow has resigned as Dean of Science to accept a position as Dean of Science at the University of Manitoba.

Dr. Jack Ginsberg has been appointed Acting Dean of Science.

Leighton Davis has been appointed Director, Curator of the Art Gallery.

Dr. James H. Morrison has been appointed Director of the International Education Center. He succeeds Dr. Bridgaz Pachai who has accepted an appointment as head of the History Department at the University of Sokoto.

On a trip to San Francisco to visit my brother, I stopped in Calgary to transfer to a train that was due to go through the Rockies in daylight. We were due to leave Calgary at 4:30 p.m., but the train was two hours late and we did not see the Rockies in daylight. To put in time I phoned Reg MacDougall. He came to the station and helped put in two hours. He phoned Jed Hawco and he also joined us. Reg invited me and my sister to his home for supper on my return trip. After supper he had some of the boys and their wives in. There were Jim Flagg, Bud Garagan and his wife, Mike Gaudet and his wife. We had a lovely evening. Thanks to Reg and his wife Pat and Scott Cameron, who was born on Christmas Day, and at four months is due for hockey.

About a week later I had a visit from Cameron G. MacDonald. Cammy lives in Fountain Valley, California. He is a Field Engineering Specialist for IBM. He was accompanied by his wife and son Cameron. At twelve years of age, Cameron Jr. plays a lot of hockey and intends to be a hockey player.

On a visit to his daughter, who is a student at St. Mary's, Ed Leggatt called in. On one of my walks I met Ev. Kelly, who when he was a student here played wing on the college hockey team.

Met Alex Allen and Tom Murphy at the Metro Centre watching Dalhousie play hockey against St. Mary's.

Dan O'Malley (B.Sc.'71, M.B.A.) has been appointed Manager of Atlantic Concrete Limited.

Bill Chabossal (B.C.'69), an employee of Maritime Tel & Tel, has been transfered to Ottawa with the Trans Canada Telephone System as Assistant Director, Government Relations.

Maurice LeBlanc (B.Sc.'66) is Market Co-ordinator with Eco-Research Limited, Willowdale, Ontario.

Rev. James Richards (B.A.'67) has been named assistant at Saint Thomas More, Dartmouth, upon his return from Peru.

John McDow of Halifax was this year's winner of the Science Medal, donated by the Alumni Association.

Rev. Robert Cashin (B.A.'75), recently ordained to the priesthood, will serve at Saint Mary's Basilica.

Monsignor Gerald Murphy (B.A.'31) has been reappointed to St. Peter's Church, Ketch Harbour at his request. Monsignor Murphy has reached the age of retirement.

Jim Colford (B.Comm.'74) has recently returned to the Accounting Department of Maritime Telegraph and Telephone Company Limited in Halifax. During the past two years Jim was on a special assignment with the Trans Canada Telephone System in Ottawa.

Mark Hussey is an officer in the American Air Force. He is stationed in Alaska. On May 4, his wife Pam (Layton) was awarded an associate degree in Nursing from the Anchorage Community College.

Rev. Leonard Meehan (B.A.'35) has been transferred to Saint Peter's Church, Dartmouth with responsibility for chaplain's service at Dartmouth General Hospital.

Dick Franklin (B.Comm.'69) is Manager Field Services with 7-Up Canada Limited, Toronto, Ontario.

Rev. Vernon Driscoll (B.A.'57) will study at the Jesuit School of Theology, Berkeley, California for a year.

Dr. John C. Theriault (B.A.'41) is a Psychiatrist in Saint John, New Brunswick. His son Dennis graduated from Memorial University of Newfoundland. While in St. John's for the graduation, John met Monsignor Dermot O'Keefe (B.A.'39).

John also writes that Gerry Mader, son of Gerry Mader (Eng.'48), B.Sc.'48), is now interning at Saint John Hospital.

Michael P. Arsenault (B.C.'77, M.B.A. (Dal)'79) has been accepted at McGill Law School for the fall of 1979.

Mike and Lynn (Mercier) B.Comm.'78 will be married August 24 in Quebec City.

Donald Rankin (B.A.'78) is an Industrial Relations Officer with a subsidiary company of Canada Packers in Acton, Ontario.

Dr. Leonard Gougeon (B.A.'69) is with the

M.J. O'Donnell, S.J.



Department of English at the University of Scranton, Scranton, Pennsylvania.

John W. MacDonald (B.A.'58) received the degree of Master of Science in Education from Niagara University on May 27, 1979.

Mike Greene (D.E.'40) has been appointed Assistant Operations Manager, Atlantic Region, with the Canadian National Railway. He is now living in Riverview, near Moncton.

Terry Martin (B.A.'42) was a visitor on campus in July. Terry is now running a travel agency in Detroit.

Dr. Kevin Moriarty (B.Sc.'61, M.Sc. (Dal), PhD (London)) is now in Haifa, Israel. He has taught at the University of London. He is in Haifa as the recipient of the Lady Davis Professional Fellowship of the Technicon—Israel Institute of Technology.

Charles Vaughan (B.Comm.'78) has been appointed Director Recruitment and Public Relations, Halifax rtmouth Big Brothers and Big Sisters Association.

WARRIAGES:

Patti MacDonald (B.A.'76) was married on July 14, 1979 in Fredericton to Joseph Mazeika of Westfield, Massachusetts. They will be living in Wilbraham, Mass. where Joe teaches at the Wilbraham-Monson Academy.

Richard LeBlanc (B.C.'76) to Barbara Jane Conway in Halifax on May 11, 1979.

Hans Himmelman (B.C.'78) to Dianna Suzanne Trimper on July 7, 1979 at St. Margaret's Bay, Halifax County.

Charles Walker (M.B.A.) to Lindita A. Stanbury on July 7, 1979 in Halifax.

Stephen W. Kelly (B.C.'77) to Joanne Mary Earle in Halifax on July 21, 1979.

Graham Knoll Black (B.A.'78, B.Ed.'79) to Bev Caughlin on June 2, 1979 in Pompano, Florida.

Gerald Norman Pitman ('79) to Jean Charlotte MacNeil on June 30, 1979 at Canadian Martyrs Church, Halifax.

Kenneth Osborne (B.A.'77) to Susan Goodwin (B.A.'77) on July 20, 1979 at St. Timothy's Church in Hatchet Lake.

BIRTHS

Jack (B.Sc.'75, B.Ed.'76, B.A.'77) and Carol Drapeau, a daughter Jacqueline Ann at the Grace Maternity, Halifax.

Kendall (B.C.'76) and Margaret (Lind) (B.A.'76) Hynes, a son David Francis in Brandon, Manitoba on March 23, 1979.

Bob (B.Sc.'78) and Sylvia Taboski, a son Christian William on August 10, 1979 at the Grace Maternity, Halifax.

DEATHS

Reverend Edward Brown, S.J. in Montreal, on Sunday, February 25 at the age of 72.

Father Brown served at Saint Mary's from 1949 until 1965. He was also the first pastor of Canadian Martyrs Parish.

At the time of his death he was on the staff of Saint Ignatius Loyola Parish in Montreal.

He is survived by his brother, Father J.R. Brown, S.J., Port Chaplain in Halifax; and by four sisters and another brother.

Jim Forsyth '69, age 32, in Kitchener on December 14, 1978. He was a former member of the varsity football team. At the time of his death he was owner of Westgage Motors, Kitchener.

(The Alumni Association is indebted to John Mabley, Director of Alumni Affairs, Windsor University for particular kindness with reference to the death of Mr. Forsyth.)

Luke Feetham, Dip. Eng. 1918, B.E. (N.S. Tech. 1921): age 81, in Halifax on May 1, 1979.

Mr. Feetham was a Past-President of Saint Mary's University Alumni Association and a former member of the Board of Governors of this university.

He graduated from Saint Mary's in Engineering in 1918 and from the Nova Scotia Technical College in 1921.

Mr. Feetham was a life member of the Engineering Institute of Canada and of the Association of Professional Engineers of Nova Scotia. He worked for many years with the Halifax Harbour Commission and the National Harbour Board.

He maintained an active interest in Saint Mary's, having attended a number of functions within the last year.

He is survived by his wife, three sons, four daughters, 23 grandchildren and a great grandchild.

Dr. Basil Coady, age 66, on Friday, June 15, 1979 at the Victoria General Hospital, Halifax.

After service with the Royal Canadian Navy as a Surgeon Lieutenant-Commander, he served on the staff of the Victoria General Hospital and the Halifax Infirmary. He was Chief of Surgery at the Infirmary for twenty years.

He is survived by his wife, two so Mathew, Eng.'43 and a sister.

Thomas F. McPherson (B.Ed.'77) of Glace Bay, as a result of a car accident near Be in Halifax County.

Pierre Beaudry (B.Sc.'62) on November 17, 1978.

Mrs. Ann Mary Nolan, age 58, on Friday, March 23, 1979 at the Halifax Infirmary. Ann was for a number of years secretary in the Alumni Office.

David M. Nimmo (B.A.'79) in April 1979. Degree awarded posthumously.

SYMPATHY is extended to the families of the following, whose deaths occurred recently.

Austin Feron, father of Peter, Gordon, and Don (Bud) B.A.'61 in Halifax.

Gerald P. Murphy, father of Terry B.A.'68, Patrick B.Sc.'78, father-in-law of Gil Correia in Halifax.

William S. Levangie, father of Gail (B.Sc.'78), father-in-law of Don Keleher (D.E.'69, B.Sc.'70) in Halifax.

James Walsh, father of Michelle (Walsh) Sherrard (B.Comm.'76), in a helicopter crash in St. John's recently.

Reverend John A. Heffler, B.A. died at the age of 68 on August 28, 1979 at his residence in Beaverbank.

Father Heffler had only recently retired after more than forty years in the service of the Archdiocese following his ordination in 1935.

Father Heffler had served as Pastor at Saint Paul's in Herring Cove, Saint Ignatius in Bedford and at Saint Theresa's in Halifax where he had served prior to retirement.

Reverend David M. Nimmo age 70, was a member of the Church of Scotland and the United Church for 40 years. He died on April 6, 1979 having completed his degree requirements. The degree of Bachelor of Arts was awarded posthumously at the spring convocation.

Father Raymond S. O'Connor, S.J. died at the age of 59 at Little Current, Ontario, December 22, 1978.

Father O'Connor was ordained in 1958 after entering the Society of Jesus in 1947.

He taught in both the high school and the university here.